

Taiwan and International Organizations – Between Security, Cooperation and Identity

Edited by Agust Börjesson Yi-Chieh Chen

Special Paper | August 2024



Institute for Security & Development Policy



Taiwan and International Organizations – Between Security, Cooperation and Identity

Edited by Agust Börjesson Yi-Chieh Chen

> Special Paper August 2024

Institute for Security & Development Policy "Taiwan and International Organizations – Between Security, Cooperation and Identity" is a Special Paper published by the Institute for Security and Development Policy. The Institute is based in Stockholm, Sweden, and cooperates closely with research centers worldwide. The Institute serves a large and diverse community of analysts, scholars, policy-watchers, business leaders, and journalists. It is at the forefront of research on issues of conflict, security, and development. Through its applied research, publications, research cooperation, public lectures, and seminars, it functions as a focal point for academic, policy, and public discussion.

No third-party textual or artistic material is included in the publication without the copyright holder's prior consent to further dissemination by other third parties. Reproduction is authorized provided the source is acknowledged.

© ISDP, 2024 ISBN: 978-91-88551-55-9

Distributed in Europe by:

Institute for Security and Development Policy Västra Finnbodavägen 2, 131 30 Stockholm-Nacka, Sweden Tel. +46-841056953; Fax. +46-86403370 Email: info@isdp.eu

Editorial correspondence should be directed to the address provided above (preferably by email).



Al	bbreviations	4
Li.	st of Contributors	6
Introduction		9
Ag	rust Börjesson and Yi-Chieh Chen	
1	The Political Dimension of Taiwan's Exclusion from	
	International Organizations	13
	Antonina Luszczykiewicz-Mendis and Patrick Mendis	
2	Implications of Participating in International Organizations	
	for Taiwan's National Security	25
	William Chih-tung Chung	
3	Taiwan in the World Economy and in International	
	Economic Organizations	35
	Hanns Günther Hilpert	
4	Taiwan's Participation and Self-identity with Regard to	
	International Sports Organizations	43
	Tao Tien Hsiung	

Abbreviations

ASEAN	Association of Southeast Asian Nations
ADB	Asian Development Bank
APEC	Asia-Pacific Economic Cooperation
CEE	Central and Eastern Europe
ССР	Chinese Communist Party
CPTPP	Comprehensive and Progressive Agreement for Trans-Pacific Partnership
DPP	Democratic Progressive Party
EBRD	European Bank for Reconstruction and Development
EU	European Union
FIFA	International Football Association (Fédération Internationale de
	Football Association)
FIVB	Fédération Internationale de Volleyball
FTAAP	Free Trade Area of the Asia-Pacific
FTA	Free Trade Agreement
GDP	Gross Domestic Product
ICAO	International Civil Aviation Organization
ICDF	International Co-operation and Development Fund
IO	International Organization
IOC	International Olympic Committee
KMT	Kuomintang
MFN	Most-Favoured-Nation
MoC	Ministry of Culture
MPIA	Multi-Party Interim Arbitration Arrangement
1100	
NGO	Non-Governmental Organization

PRC	People's Republic of China
RCEP	Regional Comprehensive Economic Partnership
ROC	Republic of China (Taiwan)
SARS	Severe Acute Respiratory Syndrome
TIFA	Trade and Investment Framework Agreement
TPE	Chinese Taipei
TPKM	Separate Customs Territory of Taiwan, Penghu, Kinmen and
	Matsu
TRA	Taiwan Relations Act
TSMC	Taiwan Semiconductor Manufacturing Corporation
UN	United Nations
UNESCO	United Nations Educational, Scientific and Cultural Organization
UNFCCC	UN Framework Convention on Climate Change
U.S.	United States
WHA	World Health Assembly
WHO	World Health Organization
WIPO	World Intellectual Property Organization
WTO	World Trade Organization

List of Contributors

Agust Börjesson is the Acting Head of the Stockholm Taiwan Center and a Research Fellow at the Institute for Security and Development Policy. He holds a bachelor's degree in Chinese language and a master's degree in Asian studies from Lund University in Sweden. He has also studied Chinese language at Beijing Foreign Studies University as well as International Relations at Tsinghua University in China. Mr. Börjesson has previously worked with communications at Taipei Mission in Sweden.

Yi-Chieh Chen is a Junior Research Fellow at the Institute for Security and Development Policy's Stockholm Taiwan Center. She holds a bachelor's degree in Arabic Language and Culture from National Chengchi University in Taiwan and a master's degree in Global Studies focusing on migration studies from Gothenburg University in Sweden. Ms. Chen has a broad interest in East Asian affairs, global power dynamics, soft power, and sports diplomacy. Her research focus includes Cross-Strait relations, international migration, and sports as soft power in the international space.

William Chih-tung Chung is an Assistant Research Fellow in the Division of Defense Strategy and Resources at the Institute for National Defence and Security Research, Taiwan, an Assistant Professor at the National Defence University, Taiwan, and also an Associated Senior Research Fellow at ISDP, Sweden. He holds a Ph.D. from the Department of International Relations at the London School of Economics and Political Science.

Hanns Günther Hilpert is Senior Fellow at the Research Division Asia at Wissenschaft und Politik (SWP), an independent academic research center, which advises Germany's parliament and federal government on foreign and security policy issues. At SWP, Dr. Hilpert's focus is on Asia, especially on its trade and economic affairs. Dr. Hilpert studied economics at the University of Saarland, and completed his doctoral dissertation at the Free University of Berlin. Before entering SWP, he worked at the ifo Institute for Economic Research in Munich and at the German Institute for Japanese Studies (DIJ) in Tokyo.

Tao-Tien Hsiung is an Assistant Professor in the Department of Turkish Language and Culture at National Chengchi University and an Adjunct Assistant Professor in the Department of Physical Education and Sport Sciences at National Taiwan Normal University. He also serves as the Chairman of the Taiwan Turkish Culture Association. Dr. Hsiung holds a doctoral degree in Physical Education and Sport Sciences from National Taiwan Normal University. His areas of expertise include international organizations and Turkey, international relations, sports organizational behavior, sports management and sports governance.

Antonina Luszczykiewicz-Mendis, the former founding director of the Taiwan Lab Research Center at the Jagiellonian University in Krakow, Poland, has until recently served as a Fulbright senior scholar at Indiana University-Bloomington in the United States. Assistant Professor at the Institute of the Middle and Far East of the Jagiellonian University, she is a research fellow at the Central European Institute of Asian Studies. Dr. Luszczykiewicz received international scholarships and grants to support her research from the American-Polish Kosciuszko Foundation in New York, the Polish Ministry of Science and Higher Education, and the Confucian Scholarship of the People's Republic of China (PRC).

Patrick Mendis, a presidential advisor to the U.S. National Security Education Board, is the inaugural Taiwan chair and distinguished visiting professor of international relations at the Jagiellonian University in Krakow and a distinguished visiting professor of transatlantic relations at the University of Warsaw. He previously served as a distinguished visiting professor of global affairs at the National Chengchi University as well as a distinguished visiting professor of culture and diplomacy at the Chinese Culture University in Taipei. A former American diplomat and military professor in the NATO and Indo-Pacific Commands during the Clinton,

7

Bush, and Obama administrations, Prof. Mendis held senior government positions in the U.S. Departments of Agriculture, Defense, Energy, and State. He also most recently served two terms as a commissioner to the U.S. National Commission for UNESCO at the Department of State, represented the U.S. government at the United Nations, and worked at the World Bank.

Introduction

Agust Börjesson and Yi-Chieh Chen

International organizations are a historical point of contestation between the People's Republic of China (PRC) and the Republic of China (ROC), today commonly known as Taiwan. As of 2024, only 11 United Nations (UN) member-states and the Holy See diplomatically recognize Taiwan. However, 70 years ago the situation was very different. As the Chinese Communist Party (CCP) established its rule in China in 1949, it started from a position of little international recognition. At that time, the ROC not only represented China in the UN system but also held a seat at the UN Security Council. Since then, the situation has effectively been reversed. Today, the PRC is diplomatically recognized by most UN member-states and is a permanent member of the UN Security Council. Taiwan, on the other hand, is facing an uphill struggle for greater international space, participation, and inclusion.

Although claims from the ROC to represent all of China in the international system have faded over the years, the PRC has steadily maintained a claim of sovereignty over Taiwan. On June 21, 2024, the PRC issued new legal guidelines to amend its 2005 Anti-Secession Law. The guidelines targeted what Beijing views as separatist forces in Taiwan that advocate for the island's independence. However, they also effectively criminalized any advocacy for Taiwan to join international organizations that are limited to sovereign countries. As the PRC considers unification with Taiwan inevitable, it views Taiwan's participation in international organizations as an avenue for separating the two.

In the decades following the PRC's establishment, it was debated that it was unreasonable to keep a significant actor of world affairs on the outside of the UN's international cooperation. With the PRC's and ROC's positions having been reversed over the years, today's debate is instead about Taiwan's lack of international participation. This debate became tangible for many people in the international community during the COVID-19 pandemic. As the globe faced a common threat, it was highlighted that Taiwan, and its citizens were kept outside of cooperation on matters of international health in the World Health Assembly (WHA) and World Health Organization (WHO).

International cooperation on health is merely one aspect of the global community's efforts to work together. International organizations come in many forms and cover a range of issues including global governance, security, trade, and sports. Given Taiwan's difficulties with international participation and the PRC's hardening position on the matter, Taiwan's situation with international organizations and its implications are increasingly relevant and important to understand. To elucidate on this topic, the Institute for Security and Development Policy (ISDP) has brought together four contributions from distinguished experts to expound on Taiwan's situation with international organizations from different perspectives. The contributions in this volume offer insights regarding Taiwan's situation in areas including international politics, security, trade and economic cooperation as well as identity.

In the first article of this volume titled *"The Political Dimension of Taiwan's Exclusion from International Organizations"*, Dr. Antonina Luszczykiewicz-Mendis and Dr. Patrick Mendis detail Taiwan's history with the UN and its current situation. They argue that the PRC has used UN Resolution 2758 in a campaign designed to weaken Taiwan's international position and strengthen China's influence in international organizations. The authors also examine what Taiwan's exclusion from the UN system means for its people and the international community, how China's influence can be counterbalanced and what stands in the way of greater international support for Taiwan. The authors conclude that keeping Taiwan out of international organizations has been part of China's grand strategy to exercise non-military coercion and advance its own objectives to modify global governance. They

note that supporting Taiwan's meaningful international participation is also a means to preserve liberal global governance.

In the second article titled "Implications of Participating in International Organizations for Taiwan's National Security", Dr. William Chih-tung Chung examines Taiwan's situation in the context of Cross-Strait relations and Sino-U.S. competition. The author argues that the PRC has used its "one-China principle" and UN Resolution 2758 in efforts to internalize the Taiwan issue and delegitimize international intervention in Cross-Strait conflict. He holds that Taiwan's international participation demonstrates Taiwan's difference with the PRC and that it affirms its international existence as a separate political entity. He further argues that participating in international organizations promotes the international participation can help avoid a situation of international isolation, which will have a decisive impact on Taiwan's security.

The third article of this volume by Dr. Hanns Günther Hilpert is titled *"Taiwan in the World Economy and in International Economic Organizations"*. In his article, the author examines Taiwan's economy and the unique conditions for its trade relations and agreements. The author expounds on Taiwan's globally competitive microelectronics industry and the Taiwanese government's defensive trade policy. He also examines the history of Taiwan's participation in international economic organizations and future prospects. Dr. Hilpert concludes that the Taiwan Semiconductor Manufacturing Company (TSMC) is strategically relevant to both global supply chains and Taiwan's foreign and security policy but also that Taiwan is vulnerable through its integration into China's industrial production. He notes that Taiwan has seen some diplomatic success at the foreign trade level but that reaching bilateral and regional trade and investment agreements have remained piecemeal.

The fourth article of this volume by Dr. Tao Tien Hsiung is titled "Taiwan's Participation and Self-identity with Regard to International Sports *Organizations*". In his article, Dr. Hsiung examines Taiwan's history on participating in international sports competitions under different names. The author parallels this history with the emergence of a distinct Taiwanese national identity and details how Taiwan's government has considered the implications of competing under different names at different points in history. The author expounds on the current complexities of Taiwan competing in the Olympic Games as "Chinese Taipei" in relation to the decline of a Chinese identity in Taiwan and the PRC's pressure and influence. He concludes that although Taiwan faces pressure from the PRC in the international sports realm, it continues to assert its presence in the global sports community despite challenges and upholds its national identity through sports diplomacy.

This Special Paper was undertaken by ISDP's Stockholm Taiwan Center as part of its Taiwan Studies Project. The Stockholm Taiwan Center extends its gratitude to the authors who contributed to this important and timely project. The project could be realized with the support of the Taipei Mission in Sweden to which the Stockholm Taiwan Center also extends its gratitude.

The Political Dimension of Taiwan's Exclusion from International Organizations

Antonina Luszczykiewicz-Mendis & Patrick Mendis

Introduction

This chapter focuses on the political dimension of barring the Republic of China (ROC, or Taiwan) from "meaningful participation" in the United Nations (UN) and other international organizations (IOs).¹ The authors argue that this "comprehensive isolation campaign against Taiwan" has been part of China's coercive, anti-Taiwan strategy.² Furthermore, the two authors illustrate the consequences of China's coercive actions against Taiwan for the international community. Finally, they also explain whether—and how—Taiwan can stand up to China's pressure and, with the wider international support, (re)join or gain meaningful participation in a range of IOs, including the UN and its related agencies.

Background: Excluding the ROC from the UN

The Chinese Civil War between the nationalists headed by Chiang Kaishek and the forces led by Mao Zedong ended in 1949 with the victory of the communists. Whereas the People's Republic of China (PRC) was established in the mainland with Beijing as a capital, the nationalist government of the ROC evacuated to Taipei on the island of Taiwan. After that, both Beijing and Taipei maintained the "One China" concept, resulting in an ongoing competition for diplomatic allies. As of 2023, this rivalry has reduced the number of countries recognizing the ROC to 12 (including the Vatican) as the vast majority of states have switched their diplomatic recognition from Taipei to the communist government in Beijing over the decades.³ Despite the proclamation of the PRC in 1949, the ROC—one of the founders of the United Nations⁴—managed to keep the "China seat" in the UN until 1971. Soon afterwards, the so-called ping pong diplomacy between China and the U.S. resulted in Washington ceasing its official relations with Taipei and instead establishing diplomatic ties with Beijing in 1979. Nevertheless, Washington maintained unofficial relations with Taiwan and guaranteed its security through the Taiwan Relations Act (TRA) of 1979, three U.S.-China joint communiqués of 1972, 1978, and 1982, as well as the Six Assurances.⁵

The normalization of relations between China and the U.S. was a turning point for Taiwan's presence in IOs. Even though the United States itself opted for dual representation, i.e., keeping representation of the ROC and granting a seat to the PRC at the same time,⁶ the UN General Assembly eventually voted in favor of including the PRC and removing the ROC.⁷ UN Resolution 2758 on the Restoration of the Lawful Rights of the PRC in the UN, adopted at the 1976th plenary session on October 25, 1971, mandated:

to restore all its rights to the People's Republic of China and to recognize the representatives of its Government as the only legitimate representatives of China to the United Nations, and to expel forthwith the representatives of Chiang Kaishek from the place which they unlawfully occupy at the United Nations and in all the organizations related to it.⁸

In other words, the UN General Assembly Resolution 2758 clarified that the representation of the PRC was the only legitimate representative of China to the UN. Since then, however, Beijing has been trying to link the resolution to its One China "Principle"—which states that Taiwan is part of the PRC and that there is no sovereign ROC—to prevent Taiwan from participating in international diplomacy.⁹ It is important to stress, however, that the 1971 UN resolution did not even include the names "Republic of China" or "Taiwan"—it only placed the PRC in the UN China seat.¹⁰ Moreover, Resolution 2758 neither affirmed nor denied the status of the ROC as a state. In this light, the ROC has accused the PRC of "intentionally misinterpreting" the 1971 UN resolution.¹¹

Naturally, expulsion from the UN does not mean that Taiwan is absent from all IOs. The ROC has a full membership in 40 intergovernmental organizations and their subsidiary bodies—including the Asia-Pacific Economic Cooperation (APEC), the World Organization of Animal Health, the Asian Development Bank (ADB), and the Central American Bank for Economic Integration. Moreover, Taiwan holds an observer (or other) status in a range of intergovernmental organizations and their ancillary bodies such as the European Bank for Reconstruction and Development (EBRD) as well as the committees of the Organization for Economic Cooperation and Development (OECD) and the Central American Integration System.¹²

Furthermore, the ROC was not expelled from all various organizations at once in 1971—for example, it remained a member of the International Criminal Police Organization (Interpol) for another 13 years after the original exclusion from the UN.¹³ In other cases, the process of joining IOs has been arduous and compromising, as Taiwan has sometimes been forced to operate under a name other than the ROC. The most well-known case is Taiwan's membership in the World Trade Organization (WTO), where Taiwan has been defined as the "Separate Customs Territory of Taiwan, Penghu, Kinmen, and Matsu (Chinese Taipei)."¹⁴

China's Anti-Taiwan Campaign in IOs

China has used the UN's resolution to carry out a disinformation campaign aimed at weakening Taiwan's international position and strengthening Beijing's influence in IOs. As a result, Taiwan has faced a range of obstacles when seeking meaningful participation in—and contribution to—IOs within the UN system and beyond.

Beijing has been able to put pressure on IOs and influence their policy positions on Taiwan due to several factors:

 a) Succeeding in having a vast number of its nationals employed in the UN at various levels (there were over 1,300 Chinese citizens among the regular staff of the UN as of 2019);¹⁵

- b) Placing Chinese nationals in senior ranks across the UN funds and programs, its principal organs, and other UN-affiliated IOs;¹⁶ and,
- c) Inserting non-Chinese who are supportive of the Beijing agenda in IOs.

For example, in light of controversies related to the Chinese authorities' handling of the COVID-19 virus and Beijing's communication strategy, the World Health Organization's (WHO) Director-General Dr. Tedros Adhanom Ghebreyesus from Ethiopia has been considered by many as an outspoken advocate for the Chinese government's epidemiological response.¹⁷

This grand, multi-layered strategy has led to the strengthening of China's influence in IOs and—consequently—the promotion of China's anti-Taiwan campaign in the UN. It is important to observe that Beijing not only prevents the Taiwanese representation from the UN itself, but also influences a wide range of its activities and events by:

- a) Editing UN documents to accommodate the PRC's preferences;¹⁸
- b) Excluding Taiwanese nationals from scientific conferences cosponsored by the UN and its specialized agencies;¹⁹ and,
- c) Restricting NGOs from UN access and accreditation, if they do not comply with Beijing's narrative, and demand the name of "Taiwan" to be revised into "Taiwan, Province of China" on their websites and publications.²⁰

A striking example was provided in 2020 and 2021 when Beijing blocked Wikimedia Foundation's accreditation to the World Intellectual Property Organization (WIPO). Beijing accused the Foundation of spreading disinformation through its independent, volunteer-led Taiwan chapter.²¹

The Global Consequences of Excluding Taiwan from IOs

Taiwan's lack of participation in IOs has far-reaching consequences for both Taiwan itself as well as for the international community. For years, Taipei has pleaded to be granted an observer status at the World Health Assembly (WHA)—the decision-making body of the WHO. Even though Taiwan is not a member of the WHO, it was the first country to inform the agency about the suspicious virus transmissions originating from the Chinese city of Wuhan.²² On December 31, 2019, Taiwan notified the WHO about its understanding of the disease and requested further information from the international body.²³ Later, the White House accused the WHO of ignoring Taiwanese warnings over China's coronavirus outbreak.²⁴

Since then, Taiwan made international headlines as an aid donor through its "Taiwan Can Help, and Taiwan Is Helping" campaign²⁵ and was globally praised for combatting the COVID-19 virus very successfully.²⁶ However, despite successes in foreign assistance projects, Taiwan has faced its own problems due to lack of membership in the WHO and China's interference. For example, Taipei accused Beijing of putting pressure on a German firm producing COVID-19 vaccines, as China made it nearly impossible for Taiwan to buy vaccines directly.²⁷ As a result, Taiwan had to initially rely on vaccine donations from abroad. This episode has been a reminder of Taiwan's "geopolitical vulnerability" and a self-explanatory example as to why Taipei decided to develop its own COVID-19 vaccine.²⁸

Without a doubt, securing an observer seat in the WHO is an important goal for Taiwan as it would not only allow it to meaningfully participate in WHA discussions, but also to contribute to the global community. Notwithstanding, Taiwan was barred from participating in official WHO consultations, during which Taiwanese experts, experienced in combating the Severe Acute Respiratory Syndrome (SARS) back in 2003, were not able to share their knowledge and experience at the WHO.²⁹

Counterbalancing China: The Case Study of UNESCO

From the legal point of view, Taiwan's campaign for gaining meaningful participation in the UN family of specialized agencies is not a lost cause. *First*, the WHO, International Civil Aviation Organization (ICAO), the United

Nations Educational, Scientific and Cultural Organization (UNESCO), and many other international organizations do not require UN membership to join. *Second*, whereas statehood is a prerequisite in various agencies,³⁰ the very term "state" is not defined by the UN Charter.³¹ It is crucial to observe that neither the 1971 resolution, nor any other UN document clarified the status of Taiwan.

An interesting case—and an important political lesson—for Taiwan about joining UN agencies despite international controversies is provided by the United Nations Educational, Scientific and Cultural Organization (UNESCO).³² Taiwan is currently excluded from UNESCO as it has neither member nor associate member status.³³ However, Taiwan's Ministry of Culture (MoC) has prepared a list of potential UNESCO World Heritage Sites.³⁴ Nevertheless, China has been blocking the recognition of those MoC sites by the Paris-based organization.³⁵

Palestine provides a highly controversial yet successful example of gaining full membership of UNESCO without prior inclusion in the UN.³⁶ Palestine was accepted as a UNESCO member—and a state—despite the opposition from many countries, including the United States, on October 31, 2011. It was possible thanks to the fact that every member of the Executive Board has one vote, there is no veto power, whereas general voting is based on a majority rule.³⁷

Interestingly, Palestine is not the only example of a nation state joining UNESCO prior to entering the UN or without joining UN at all. For instance, Austria,³⁸ Hungary,³⁹ and Japan⁴⁰ joined UNESCO years before entering the UN.⁴¹ Moreover, apart from Palestine, there are currently two other UNESCO member-states which are not UN members: Cook Islands⁴² and Niue in the Pacific.⁴³

International Support for Taiwan's Meaningful Participation in IOs

Since 1971 and the exclusion from the UN, Taiwan has gone a long way to transform itself into the strongest, most stable democracy in Asia and

one of the most vibrant democracies in the world.⁴⁴ As a consequence, the support for Taiwan and its presence in IOs has significantly risen from other democracies in recent years.⁴⁵

U.S. Secretary of State Antony Blinken stressed on October 26, 2021, that "Taiwan's exclusion undermines the important work of the UN and its related bodies, all of which stand to benefit greatly from its contributions," and called for supporting Taiwan's meaningful participation.⁴⁶ A few days earlier, the European Union (EU) announced a similar policy recommendation: According to the European Parliament Recommendation of October 21, 2021, the European Parliament strongly advocated for:

Taiwan's meaningful participation as an observer in meetings, mechanisms and activities of international bodies, including the World Health Organization (WHO), the International Civil Aviation Organization (ICAO), the International Criminal Police Organization (INTERPOL) and the UN Framework Convention on Climate Change (UNFCCC)...⁴⁷

Yet, despite such support from like-minded countries, the door to a wide range of IOs remains closed for the 24-million island nation. It can be speculated that most UN members do not intend to push for including Taiwan as they are concerned about possible retaliations from China. Based on several examples from Central and Eastern Europe (CEE), including Lithuania, the Czech Republic, and Poland, it can be argued, however, that countries that have limited economic ties with China (or are characterized by a significant trade imbalance) can possibly display more eagerness to support Taiwan especially in combination with developing stronger economic cooperation with Taipei.⁴⁸

Another discouragement for CEE countries from keeping close relations with Beijing at the expense of Taiwan has been China's support for Russia in its war against Ukraine since February 2022. Due to historical reasons, Beijing's unofficial support for Putin's war has increased distrust among a wide range of CEE states, which in the past struggled to free themselves from the influence of the Soviet Union.

Conclusion

Barring Taiwan from any form of participation in IOs—be it full membership or observer status—has been part of China's grand strategy to exercise nonmilitary coercion.⁴⁹ In the meantime, Taiwan's campaign for meaningful participation in IOs and the efforts of its democratic allies for limiting China's pressure and influence continues.⁵⁰

It is important to stress that China's scheme is not just to exclude Taiwan from international diplomacy, but also to take control over IOs and, consequently, impose its own rules and modify global governance.⁵¹ Without a doubt, Beijing's views on international order are very different from those held by the United States, the European Union, and other like-minded democratic allies and partners;⁵² thus, it may be assumed that if China takes the lead in shaping the world order through IOs, global efforts to protect human rights and democratic values might weaken and decrease.⁵³

Everything considered, it seems justified for the United States, the EU, and other like-minded democratic countries to support Taiwan's meaningful participation in the UN. For them, it is "not a political issue, but a pragmatic one"⁵⁴ to preserve liberal order in global governance.

Endnotes

- 1 This article is partly drawn from the research project of the authors, "Taiwan's Participation in International Organizations: The Current Position of Poland and Its Possible Ways of Supporting Taipei," February 2023, https://wnpism.uw.edu.pl/wp-content/uploads/2023/06/ Taiwan-Report-on-Poland-and-IOs-by-Luszczykiewicz-and-Mendis-February-2023.pdf (accessed August 28, 2023).
- 2 Jacob Stokes, Alexander Sullivan, with Zachary Durkee, *Global Island: Sustaining Taiwan's International Participation Amid Mounting Pressure from China* (Center for a New American Security, April 2022), https://s3.us-east-1.amazonaws.com/files.cnas.org/backgrounds/ documents/GlobalIsland_Final.pdf?mtime=20220419160647&focal=none, p. 1 [accessed on August 26, 2023].
- 3 Patrick Mendis, "The Plight of Taiwan and China: Trump is No Reagan for the Vatican," *Harvard International Review*, October 12, 2020, https://hir.harvard.edu/trumpis-no-reagan-for-vatican/; Adam P. Liff and Dalton Lin, "The 'One China' Framework at 50 (1972–2022): The Myth of 'Consensus' and Its Evolving Policy Significance," *The China Quarterly*, Cambridge University Press, September 26, 2022, https://doi.org/10.1017/ S030574102200131X (accessed August 8, 2023).
- 4 "The San Francisco UN Conference on International Organization," United Nations, https:// www.un.org/en/about-us/history-of-the-un/san-francisco-conference; "Founding Member States," Dag Hammarskjöld Library, https://research.un.org/en/unmembers/founders (accessed August 6, 2023).
- 5 "President Reagan's Six Assurances to Taiwan," Congressional Research Service, June 13, 2023, https://sgp.fas.org/crs/row/IF11665.pdf (accessed August 6, 2023).
- 6 "United States Efforts to Secure Dual Representation for China in the United Nations (November 1970–October 1971)," September 1973, Office of the Historian, US Department of State, https://history.state.gov/historicaldocuments/frus1969-76v05/d455 (accessed August 9, 2023).
- 7 Jessica Drun and Bonnie Glaser, "The Distortion of UN Resolution 2758 to Limit Taiwan's Access to the United Nations," The German Marshall Fund of the United States, March 2022, 11-12, https://www.gmfus.org/news/distortion-un-resolution-2758-and-limits-taiwans-accessunited-nations, (accessed August 7, 2023); Michael Mazza and Gary Schmitt, "Righting a Wrong: Taiwan, the United Nations, and United States Policy," Project 2049 Institute, October 25, 2021, 5, https://project2049.net/2021/10/25/righting-a-wrong-taiwan-the-united-nationsand-united-states-policy/ (accessed August 7, 2023); Ewa Trojnar, *Tajwan. Dylematy rozwoju* (Kraków: Księgarnia Akademicka, 2015), 80-82.
- 8 "The Full Text of the UN Resolution 2758 on Restoration of the Lawful Rights of the People's Republic of China in the United Nations, 1971," United Nations Digital Library, https:// digitallibrary.un.org/record/192054 (accessed August 9, 2022).
- 9 See "Wang Yi Elaborates on the Real Status Quo of Taiwan Question," Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the People's Republic of China, September 23, 2022, https://www.fmprc.gov.cn/ mfa_eng/wjdt_665385/wshd_665389/202209/t20220924_10771034.html (accessed August 10, 2023).
- 10 Michael Mazza and Gary Schmitt, n. 7, 9; Jessica Drun and Bonnie Glaser, n. 7, 12.
- 11 "Taiwan Accuses China of Misinterpreting U.N. Resolution 2758," *Focus Taiwan*, September 25, 2022, https://focustaiwan.tw/cross-strait/202209250008 (accessed August 10, 2023).
- 12 "Foreign Affairs," Government Portal of the Republic of China (Taiwan), https://www.taiwan.gov.tw/content_5.php (accessed August 7, 2023).

- 13 Michael Mazza and Gary Schmitt, n. 7, 11; Joseph Yeh, "Taiwan Calls Lack of Interpol Invitation 'Regrettable," *Focus Taiwan*, October 18, 2022, https://focustaiwan.tw/ politics/202210180006 (accessed August 9, 2022).
- 14 "Separate Customs Territory of Taiwan, Penghu, Kinmen and Matsu (Chinese Taipei) and the WTO," World Trade Organization, https://www.wto.org/english/thewto_e/countries_e/ chinese_taipei_e.htm (accessed August 9, 2023); "Protocol of Accession of the Separate Customs Territory of Taiwan, Penghu, Kinmen and Matsu," March 8, 2004, Laws & Regulations Database of the Republic of China (Taiwan), https://law.moj.gov.tw/ENG/ LawClass/LawAll.aspx?pcode=Y0040176 (accessed August 10, 2023).
- 15 "Personnel Statistics, Data as at 31 December 2019," United Nations Digital Library, https://digitallibrary.un.org/record/3884998 (accessed August 14, 2023).
- 16 "PRC Representation in International Organizations," U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, December 2022, https://www.uscc.gov/sites/default/files/2022-12/ PRC_Representation_in_International_Organizations_December2022.pdf (accessed August 17, 2023).
- 17 Michael Collins, "The WHO and China: Dereliction of Duty," Council on Foreign Relations, February 27, 2020, https://www.cfr.org/blog/who-and-china-dereliction-duty; François Godement, "Fighting the Coronavirus Pandemic: China's Influence at the World Health Organization," Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, March 23, 2020, https:// carnegieendowment.org/2020/03/23/fighting-coronavirus-pandemic-china-s-influence-atworld-health-organization-pub-81405 (accessed August 26, 2023).
- 18 Jessica Drun and Bonnie Glaser, n. 7, 32-37.
- 19 "Taiwanese Researchers Shut out of International Science Conference," Asia Watch, Asia Pacific Foundation of Canada, December 11, 2020, https://www.asiapacific.ca/asia-watch/taiwaneseresearchers-shut-out-international-science (accessed August 7, 2023); Margaret McCuaig-Johnston, "Enhancing Taiwan's Role in International Organizations," Canadian Global Affairs Institute, February 2021, https://www.cgai.ca/enhancing_taiwans_role_in_international_ organizations (accessed August 12, 2023).
- 20 Jessica Drun and Bonnie Glaser, n. 7, 32-37.
- 21 "China Again Blocks Wikimedia Foundation's Accreditation to World Intellectual Property Organization," Wikimedia Foundation, October 5, 2021, https://wikimediafoundation. org/news/2021/10/05/china-again-blocks-wikimedia-foundations-accreditation-to-worldintellectual-property-organization/ (accessed August 26, 2023).
- 22 Patrick Mendis and Joey Wang, "How China Made the Coronavirus Worse," *The National Interest*, March 29, 2020, https://nationalinterest.org/blog/buzz/how-china-made-coronavirus-worse-138517 (accessed August 15, 2023).
- 23 "The Facts Regarding Taiwan's Email to Alert WHO to Possible Danger of COVID-19," Taiwan Centers for Disease Control, April 11, 2020, https://www.cdc.gov.tw/En/Bulletin/Detail/PADlbwDHeN_bLa-viBOuw?typeid=158 (accessed August 7, 2023).
- 24 "US Criticizes WHO for Ignoring Taiwan Virus Warnings," *France24*, April 9, 2020, https:// www.france24.com/en/20200409-us-criticizes-who-for-ignoring-taiwan-virus-warnings (accessed August 7, 2023).
- 25 "Taiwan Can Help, and Taiwan is Helping!" Ministry of Health and Welfare, Republic of China (Taiwan), https://covid19.mohw.gov.tw/en/cp-4789-53866-206.html (accessed on August 11, 2023).
- 26 See for example: a) "Inside Taiwan's Response to COVID-19," Johns Hopkins Bloomberg School of Public Health, https://publichealth.jhu.edu/events/covid-19-events-and-briefings/ inside-taiwans-response-to-covid-19; b) Amy Qin and Amy Chang Chien, "The Island that

Covid Forgot: Life Goes on as Nearly Normal in Booming Taiwan," *The Irish Times*, March 16, 2021, https://www.irishtimes.com/news/world/asia-pacific/the-island-that-covid-forgot-life-goes-on-as-nearly-normal-in-booming-taiwan-1.4512052 ; c) Anne-Marie Schleich, "Responding Successfully to COVID-19: A Case Study of Taiwan's Strategy," *ISPSW Strategy Series: Focus on Defense and International Security*, no. 697, May 2020, https://www.ispsw. com/wp-content/uploads/2020/05/697_Schleich.pdf ; d) Jennifer Summers, et al., "Potential Lessons from the Taiwan and New Zealand Health Responses to the COVID-19 Pandemic," *The LANCET Regional Health Western Pacific* 4, November 2020, https://doi.org/10.1016/j. lanwpc.2020.100044 (accessed August 11, 2023).

- 27 Lawrence Chung, "Taiwan Suggests Mainland China Pressured BioNTech to Abandon Covid-19 Vaccine Deal," *South China Morning Post*, February 17, 2021, https://www.scmp. com/news/china/politics/article/3122069/taiwan-says-mainland-china-pressured-biontechabandon-covid-19?module=inline&pgtype=article (accessed August 16, 2023).
- 28 Chunhuei Chi, "Taiwan and the Politics of Vaccine Warfare," *East Asia Forum*, August 13, 2021, https://www.eastasiaforum.org/2021/08/13/taiwan-and-the-politics-of-vaccine-warfare/ (accessed August 17, 2023).
- 29 Kow-Tong Chen, et al., "SARS in Taiwan: An Overview and Lessons Learned," Int J Infect Dis. 9, no. 2 (March 2005), https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijid.2004.04.015 (accessed August 13, 2023).
- 30 For example, the WHO Constitution states that it "shall be open to all States." World Health Organization, "Constitution of the World Health Organization," https://apps.who.int/gb/bd/ PDF/bd47/EN/constitution-en.pdf?ua=1 (accessed August 7, 2023).
- 31 "United Nations Charter (full text)," United Nations, https://www.un.org/en/about-us/uncharter/full-text (accessed August 7, 2023).
- 32 Patrick Mendis and Antonina Łuszczykiewicz, "The United States Must Rejoin UNESCO for Its Perpetuum Mobile," *Harvard International Review*, July 27, 2021, https://hir.harvard.edu/ the-united-states-must-rejoin-unesco/ (accessed August 11, 2023).
- 33 "List of the Member States and the Associate Members of UNESCO and the Date on Which They Became Members (or Associate Members) of the Organization," UNESCO, https://pax. unesco.org/countries/ListeMS.html (accessed August 18, 2023).
- 34 "Potential World Heritage Sites in Taiwan," Ministry of Culture, Republic of China (Taiwan), https://www.moc.gov.tw/en/informationlist_130.html (accessed August 18, 2023).
- 35 Jason Pan, "Academics Urge Action on World Heritage Sites," *Taipei Times*, September 18, 2013, https://www.taipeitimes.com/News/taiwan/archives/2013/09/18/2003572437 (accessed August 18, 2023).
- 36 Jonathan Schanzer, Richard Goldberg, and Mark Montgomery, "Taiwan 194," Foundation for Defence of Democracies, February 17, 2022, https://www.fdd.org/analysis/2022/02/17/ taiwan-194/ (accessed August 29, 2023).
- 37 "Constitution of the United Nations Educational, Scientific and Cultural Organization," November 16, 1945, UNESCO, https://www.unesco.org/en/legal-affairs/constitution#articlev--executive-board (accessed August 29, 2023); "UNESCO Votes to Admit Palestine as Full Member," UN News, October 31, 2011, https://news.un.org/en/story/2011/10/393562 (accessed August 30, 2023).
- 38 "UNESCO," UNESCO, https://www.unesco.at/ueber-uns/oesterreich-und-die-unesco?r=1 (accessed August 18, 2023).
- 39 "More Information: Hungary," UNESCO, https://en.unesco.org/countries/hungary/ information (accessed August 18, 2023).
- 40 "Japan," UNESCO, https://en.unesco.org/countries/japan (accessed August 18, 2023).

- 41 "The United Nations Educational, Scientific and Cultural Organization (UNESCO) Membership," *Nations Encyclopedia*, https://www.nationsencyclopedia.com/United-Nations-Related-Agencies/The-United-Nations-Educational-Scientific-and-Cultural-Organization-UNESCO-MEMBERSHIP.html#ixzz7r4PYYwZq (accessed August 28, 2023).
- 42 "Cook Islands," UNESCO, https://en.unesco.org/countries/cook-islands (accessed August 28, 2023).
- 43 "Niue," UNESCO, https://en.unesco.org/countries/niue (accessed August 28, 2023).
- 44 Democracy Index 2022: Frontline Democracy and the Battle for Ukraine, Economist Intelligence, 2023, https://pages.eiu.com/rs/753-RIQ-438/images/DI-final-version-report. pdf?mkt_tok=NzUzLVJJUS00MzgAAAGKV6hEWPBYk33hD9noCJPpu2O7o-4M8Rvi7 6pmDQQlZcVTYDjUDIJLDI5EFxR8SYAdh0xNlTo4Fe6yake3lToz4Og9g9e9TjaJbmIAkuHE1ddLw&ref=spectacles.news (accessed November 1, 2023).
- 45 "A New Low for Global Democracy," *The Economist*, February 9, 2022, https://www.economist. com/graphic-detail/2022/02/09/a-new-low-for-global-democracy (accessed August 10, 2023).
- 46 Antony J. Blinken, "Supporting Taiwan's Participation in the UN System," US Department of State, October 26, 2021, https://www.state.gov/supporting-taiwans-participation-in-the-un-system/ (accessed August 10, 2023).
- 47 "European Parliament Recommendation of 21 October 2021 to the Vice-President of the Commission / High Representative of the Union for Foreign Affairs and Security Policy on EU-Taiwan Political Relations and Cooperation (2021/2041(INI))," The European Parliament, https://www.europarl.europa.eu/doceo/document/TA-9-2021-0431_EN.html (accessed August 5, 2023).
- 48 Antonina Luszczykiewicz and Patrick Mendis, "Taiwan's Participation in International Organizations: The Current Position of Poland and Its Possible Ways of Supporting Taipei," February 2023, https://wnpism.uw.edu.pl/wp-content/uploads/2023/06/Taiwan-Report-on-Poland-and-IOs-by-Luszczykiewicz-and-Mendis-February-2023.pdf (accessed August 28, 2023).
- 49 Michael Mazza and Gary Schmitt, n. 7, 13.
- 50 Patrick Mendis and Antonina Luszczykiewicz, "Why the World Needs a Democratic Taiwan at the UN," *The National Interest*, September 6, 2023, https://nationalinterest.org/feature/why-world-needs-democratic-taiwan-un-206770 (accessed November 1, 2023).
- 51 Patrick Mendis and Joey Wang, "China is Touting Its Totalitarianism Taming of the Coronavirus Over US Democratic Failure," *The National Interest*, January 10, 2021, https:// nationalinterest.org/feature/china-touting-its-totalitarianism-taming-coronavirus-over-usdemocratic-failure-176076 (accessed August 31, 2023).
- 52 A long list of China's human rights violations in recent years includes: a) crushing the Hongkong protests against a series of draconian laws which *de facto* nullified the "one country, two systems" rule; b) violating the rights of Tibetan and Uighur minorities; c) detaining or prosecuting people who criticize the Chinese government's handling of the COVID-19 pandemic; d) cracking down on human rights defenders; e) limiting the freedom of expression and religious worship; and, f) developing mass surveillance systems, among others. Kenneth Roth, "China: Events of 2021," World Report 2022, Human Rights Watch, https://www.hrw. org/world-report/2022/country-chapters/china-and-tibet (accessed August 13, 2023).
- 53 Jessica Drun and Bonnie Glaser, n. 7, 26.
- 54 Antony J. Blinken, "Supporting Taiwan's Participation in the UN System," U.S. Department of State, October 26, 2021, https://www.state.gov/supporting-taiwans-participation-in-the-unsystem/ (accessed November 1, 2023).

Implications of Participating in International Organizations for Taiwan's National Security

William Chih-tung Chung

Introduction

Taiwan's situation with international organizations is mainly affected by four major factors—great power competition, China's international status, Cross-Strait relations, and the phenomenon of globalization. There is no doubt that Beijing plays a decisive role against Taiwan participating in international organizations. Taiwan's exclusion from the World Health Organization (WHO) during the COVID-19 pandemic reflected one tangible aspect of China's influence in this regard. Nevertheless, because of globalization and Taiwan's connectivity to global politics, from global supply chains to geostrategic roles, Taiwan has been closely interlinked with international society. In this context, demands for Taiwan's international participation have increased significantly in spite of China's diplomatic obstruction. All these factors have profound effects on Taiwan's national security.

Overviewing Taiwan's Participation in International Organizations

According to Taiwan's Ministry of Foreign Affairs, Taiwan has full membership in 45 intergovernmental international organizations, multilateral mechanisms and their affiliated institutions around the world. Taiwan participates in 4 organizations under the name "Republic of China" or "Republic of China (Taiwan)", 11 under "Taiwan", 23 under "Chinese Taipei", 5 under "Separate Customs Territory of Taiwan, Penghu, Kinmen and Matsu", 1 under "Fishing Entity of Taiwan", and 1 under "Taipei China". In addition to the abovementioned 45 organizations, Taiwan also participates in 28 international intergovernmental organizations as an observer or an informal member (such as guest). Within these 28 organizations, there are 4 in which Taiwan participates under the name "Republic of China", 3 under "Taiwan", 16 under "Chinese Taipei", 2 under "Taipei (Chinese) Separate Customs Territory", 2 under "Taipei China", and 1 under "Taiwan, Province of China.¹ Evidently, Taiwan's government has adopted pragmatic and flexible ways to participate in international organizations under various titles.

As Taiwan's visibility in the international community has increased, China has also intensified its suppression of Taiwan's participation in international organizations. It has thereby been undermining Taiwan's international status and forcing Taiwan and the international community to accept its "one-China principle". It is worth noting that Beijing manipulates Taiwan's limited participation in international organizations as a means to either affirm or punish Taiwan's governments for their respective positions on the "one-China" issue. The Kuomintang's (KMT) Ma Ying-jeou administration, for example, adopted the so-called "1992 Consensus" and "one-China with respective interpretations". Taipei then accepted that both sides of the Taiwan Strait belong to one China. Beijing, accordingly, allowed Taiwan to participate in the WHO as an observer in 2009 under the name of "Chinese Taipei", and accepted that Taiwan attended the 38th International Civil Aviation Organization's (ICAO) General Assembly in 2013 as the "special guest" of the chairman of the council. However, after the Tsai Ing-wen government of the Democratic Progressive Party (DPP) came to power in 2016 and rejected the so-called "1992 Consensus", Beijing revised its position and refused Taiwan's participation in the WHO and ICAO. In fact, during the DPP's rule, China has done whatever it could to obstruct Taiwan's participation in international organizations.

China's Manipulation of UN Resolution 2758 Against Taiwan

Taiwan's participation in international organizations not only promotes national development and solves specific issues, but it also entails enhancing Taiwan's

international recognition and its national existence. These are vital to Taiwan's national security. In fact, the issue of Taiwan's participation in international organizations began with the confrontation between the Republic of China (ROC) and the People's Republic of China (PRC) over the right to represent China in the UN. The UN General Assembly Resolution 2758 from October 25, 1971, decided on the issue of China's representation and recognized the PRC as the only legitimate representative of China in the UN. As a result, the ROC, or "Chiang Kai-shek's representative" as stated in the Resolution, lost the right to represent China and was forced to leave the UN and all its affiliated agencies. Since then, Beijing has blocked Taiwan's participation in international organizations in accordance with Resolution 2758, thereby denying the existence of the ROC, as a sovereign and independent country.

However, Resolution 2758 does not mention or deal with the issues of Taiwan's sovereignty and the statehood of the ROC. The United States, for example, continued to maintain diplomatic relations with the ROC until ties were severed on January 1, 1979. Beijing manipulates Resolution 2758 by conflating it with what it calls the "one-China principle", advocating that "there is only one China in the world, the government of the People's Republic of China is the only legitimate government representing China, and Taiwan is an inalienable part of China's territory."² Beijing argues that "161 countries have established diplomatic relations with the PRC. They all recognize the one-China principle and are committed to handling relations with Taiwan within the one-China framework."³ However, only 51 of 193 member states of the United Nations accept Beijing's "one-China principle"; nearly three-quarters of the member-states with an absolute majority, faced with Beijing's one-China argument, have instead proposed their own "one-China policy" in vague response to Beijing's claim.⁴

China zestfully uses the so-called "one-China principle" to obstruct Taiwan's diplomatic relations and its participation in international organizations. The purpose is to internalize the Taiwan issue. Then, through diplomatic isolation of Taiwan, to counter the possibility and legitimacy of the international community's intervention in Cross-Strait confrontation. The international

community's general reservation about Beijing's "one-China principle" has gradually become a major challenge for Beijing in countering the internationalization of security across the Taiwan Strait.⁵

Demonstrating Differences between the ROC and the PRC

The issue of Taiwan's international participation can be seen as a continuation of Cross-Strait sovereignty competition by different means. However, this sovereignty competition between the ROC and the PRC has changed from the representation of China in the past to the statehood of the ROC (Taiwan) now. As far as Taipei is concerned, its participation in international organizations demonstrates the reality that the ROC (Taiwan) and the PRC are two different political entities. As such, it is a competition for neither side of the Taiwan Strait to be subordinate to the other, as well as a competition for the ownership of Taiwan's sovereignty. From Beijing's perspective, this sovereignty competition involves the definition of Cross-Strait relations in terms of "one China" instead of "two Chinas" or "one China, one Taiwan."

Affected by China's diplomatic isolation and suppression, Taiwan's participation in international organizations is limited to non-political, functional, or regional international organizations. It is also not able to participate in any military or security oriented international organizations. In spite of this Taiwan has over the years actively participated in various intergovernmental and non-governmental organizations (NGOs) and their related activities in order to expand its international connections. Taking international NGOs as an example, Taiwan currently has more than 2,000 memberships. Although Taiwan's participation in international organizations is not directly related to traditional security issues, the symbolic significance is greater than its substantive significance. Participation demonstrates the fact that Taiwan exists independently in the international community and indirectly demonstrates the national subjectivity of the ROC (Taiwan).

Since President Chiang Ching-kuo's "total diplomacy" (*quan fangwei waijiao*) in the 1980s, Taiwan has adopted a pragmatic diplomacy to present the very

existence of the ROC. It has made use of comprehensive sectors-political, economic, trade, scientific, technological, culture and sports, etc.-to achieve new levels of substantive participation, cooperation, and interaction with international organizations. Moreover, Taiwan's participation in international organizations has significantly reinforced Taipei's belief in and practice of its "status quo" strategy. This led the Tsai Ing-wen administration to articulate its redefined sovereign status as the ROC (Taiwan) in the international community. To articulate the existence of Taiwan is designed to overcome the international isolation which had defined the ROC (Taiwan) as a "pariah state" and fundamentally undermined its existing statehood. In fact, international isolation not only put Taiwan's security in serious danger but also frustrated the Taiwanese people's desire for self-respect and recognition as a sovereign state within the international community. Despite the lack of formal recognition of the ROC (Taiwan) as an independent sovereign state by much of international society, Taipei's energetic international activities, such as participating in international organizations, does not only boost the ROC's international visibility, but would eventually give solid evidence of its de facto statehood against Beijing's strategy to internalize the Cross-Strait issue.

Taiwan's "Meaningful Participation" in International Organizations

Since the ROC government retreated to Taiwan in 1949, the United States has consistently played a key role regarding Taiwan's participation in international organizations. Although there are no formal diplomatic relations between the ROC and the U.S., Washington and its Western allies have in recent years begun to help with Taiwan's "meaningful participation" in international organizations. This will have a very positive and far-reaching impact on Taiwan's international participation.

On the occasion of the 50th anniversary of the ROC being forced out of the UN, U.S. Secretary of State Antony Blinken issued a statement calling on all UN member-states to join the U.S. in supporting Taiwan's "meaningful participation" in the UN System and international organizations.⁶ Blinken said that supporting Taiwan's participation in the UN system is "not a

political issue, but a pragmatic one." Over the past 50 years, Mr. Blinken argued, Taiwan's active participation in some UN specialized agencies has fully proven Taiwan's value to the international community. He also pointed out the irrationality of ICAO and the World Health Assembly (WHA) in excluding Taiwan. The U.S. has taken the lead in calling on the international community to adopt a "pragmatic" stance and support Taiwan's "meaningful participation" in international organizations. On one hand, this demonstrates Taiwan's indispensable role in the international community, and on the other, it highlights the fundamental differences between the U.S. and China on issues related to Taiwan.

Unsurprisingly, China criticized the U.S. for supporting Taiwan's "meaningful participation" in the UN System. China argued that not only does the U.S. support violate UN Resolution 2758, but also that it "seriously violates the one-China principle and the provisions of the three Sino-U.S. joint communiqués, violates its own commitments, and violates the basic norms of international relations."⁷ The contrasting stances of the U.S. and China on Taiwan's international participation reflect the fundamental differences between Washington's "One-China Policy" and Beijing's "One-China Principle". On October 21, 2021, Rick Waters, the U.S. Deputy Assistant Secretary of State, made rare public criticism of China for "misusing" UN Resolution 2758 to prevent Taiwan from "meaningful participation" and "denying the international community the ability to gain valuable contributions that Taiwan offers."⁸

The U.S. State Department also stated that the U.S. and Taiwan are discussing how to assist Taiwan with "meaningful participation" in UN affairs. "Meaningful participation" in this context includes five major areas: Global public health, the environment and climate change, development assistance, technological standards, and economic cooperation, with specific participation including the WHO and the United Nations Framework on Climate Change (UNFCCC). While Beijing is increasingly attempting to suppress Taiwan's international participation based on its "one-China principle", the U.S. has, on the contrary, actively assisted Taiwan in participating in international

organizations. This shows that not only is the competitive relationship between the U.S. and China continuing to heat up, but the consequences of the differences in Sino-American perceptions of Taiwan issues significantly affects Taiwan's security environment.

Internationalizing Cross-Strait Competition

The internationalization of Taiwan's security refers to international society interfering in Cross-Strait competition through active or passive means. This entails countering the PRC's will and capability in unilaterally resolving Taiwan issues and preventing Cross-Strait competition from becoming Chinese domestic affairs. Taiwan's expanded participation in international organizations promotes the idea of internationalizing Taiwan issues, which will have a critical impact on Taiwan's security. This is something Beijing is trying its best to prevent. Accordingly, Beijing regards Taiwan's participation in international organizations, especially in political ones such as the UN, without China's consent as a conspiracy to support "Taiwan independence." Washington's push for Taiwan's "meaningful participation" in the UN System will undoubtedly increase tension between the U.S. and China. The Biden administration is likely well aware of this, but still actively assists Taiwan in participating in international organizations despite Beijing's opposition. This reflects the continued competition between the U.S. and China. The Biden administration's "diplomacy first" thinking for maintaining peace and stability across the Taiwan Strait is to expand Taiwan's international participation, increase Taiwan's functional connections with the international community, and gradually internationalize Taiwan issues to counter Beijing's expansionist attempts to use force to unilaterally change the status quo in the Taiwan Strait.

The internationalization of Taiwan issues and Taiwan's international participation are mutually constructed. How to avoid international isolation and thereby internationalize Taiwan's security is a key strategy for Taiwan to build a favorable strategic environment to counter the threat from China. Active participation in international organizations will not only highlight differences between Taiwan and China in terms of two existing political

entities, but will also help to promote the idea of internationalizing Taiwan's security. To make use of external resources, including the strength of others, or to deal with international political structures to secure a favorable strategic environment, constitutes an important option for Taiwan's strategic arrangements in enhancing its security against a much stronger opponent in China. Lacking credible material power to deal with Beijing alone, Taiwan's security strategy has consistently been designed to bring in the intervention of external powers which is closely related to the internationalization of Taiwan issues.

Strengthening the security connection between Taiwan and the U.S. is one of the most important and effective means to internationalize the issue of Cross-Strait competition. In fact, as competition between the U.S. and China continues to increase, Taiwan has once again become the focal point of Sino-American competition. DPP President Tsai Ing-wen's steady "pro-American" but "non-provocative and non-aggressive" Cross-Strait policy has been well affirmed by the U.S. led Western world. Washington supports Taipei's meaningful international participation which has internationalized Taiwan Strait security to a considerable extent. On the one hand, this reflects the international community's affirmation of Taiwan's roles and values. On the other, it can also be seen as a major setback for China's aggressive attempt to internationally isolate Taiwan.

Conclusion

The security of Taiwan is affected by its international context. Particularly by the Sino-American relationship, which closely relates to Taiwan's international connectivity. The extent of Taiwan's participation in international organizations, which is mutually constructed by way of Taiwan's international connectivity, has been severely conditional on China's attitude since Taiwan's exclusion from the UN in 1971. Because Taiwan's participation in international organizations has been limited to a non-political and non-military extent because of China's obstruction, the effects from the relationship between Taiwan's international participation and its security still needs to be further explored.

Moreover, because China views Taiwan's international participation as an alternative way to promote the idea of "Taiwan independence", there are competing views on whether to prioritize improving relations with China or to vigorously participate in international activities for the improvement of Taiwan's security. However, what is certain is that active international participation can help avoid a situation of international isolation, which will have a decisive impact on Taiwan's security. Facing China's diplomatic containment, the question of how to demonstrate that Taiwan's international participation is an asset rather than a burden to the international community is a vital issue. International cooperation on "substantial needs-issues", such as non-traditional security, makes Taiwan's further international participations a smart place to start.

Endnotes

- Yen-pin Su, "*tai wan can yu guo ji zu zhi suo yong ming cheng zhi fen xi*" [Analysis of the Names Used by Taiwan's Participation in International Organizations], The Prospect Foundation, November 1, 2023, <u>https://www.pf.org.tw/tw/pfch/12-10378.html</u> (accessed February 27, 2024).
- 2 "One China Principle," The State Council of the PRC, https://www.gov.cn/test/2005-07/29/ content_18293.htm (accessed February 27, 2024).
- 3 Ibid.
- 4 Yang An, "xing guo yan jiu: quan qiu jin 51guo ren tong 'yi zhong yuan ze ' shu guo li chang kong song dong" [Singapore Research: Only 51 Countries in the World Agree with the "one-China Principle" and Several Countries May Loosen Their Stance), Voice of America, February 19, 2023, https://www. voacantonese.com/a/beijing-s-one-china-principle-20230218/6969326.html (accessed February 27, 2024).
- 5 William C. Chung, "zhong gong qiang hua wai jiao shou duan fan zhi tai hai an quan guo ji hua" [The CCP Strengthens Diplomatic Means to Counter the Internationalization of Taiwan Strait Security], 2023 Report on the Development of the Chinese Communist Party's Politics and Military, Institute for National Defense and Security Research, January 3, 2024, 151, https://indsr.org.tw/ respublicationcon?uid=16&resid=2991&pid=5247 (accessed February 27, 2024).
- 6 "Supporting Taiwan's Participation in the UN System," U.S. Department of State, October 26, 2021, https://www.state.gov/supporting-taiwans-participation-in-the-un-system/?fbclid=IwAR2F 0ETOky5m7orq5v17_rEetT_Wqf0roq8iTr9qWdy2pWpC81Gi1BOtSdU (accessed February 27, 2024).
- 7 "Spokesperson's Remarks," Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the PRC, October 27, 2021, https:// www.mfa.gov.cn/web/wjdt_674879/fyrbt_674889/202110/t20211027_10282710.shtml (accessed February 27, 2024).
- 8 Lin Chia-nan, "Beijing misinterpreting Resolution 2758: US official," *Taipei Times*, October 23, 2021, https://www.taipeitimes.com/News/front/archives/2021/10/23/2003766608 (accessed February 27, 2024).

Taiwan in the World Economy and in International Economic Organizations

Hanns Günther Hilpert

Introduction

For Taiwan, survival as a state and an independent nation depends at least as much on its own economic and technological strength as on its politics, diplomacy and defense capabilities. Taiwan has to strive to be as economically independent of China as possible and indispensable to third parties. Taiwan's government is therefore actively supporting the country's companies and research institutions to achieve and strengthen economic and technological competitiveness. In addition to direct support through industrial and technology policy, there is also indirect support through foreign trade policy. In this respect, membership in international economic organizations is an obvious objective. Taiwan's full membership in the Asian Development Bank (ADB), the Asia-Pacific Economic Cooperation (APEC) and the World Trade Organization (WTO) is not only a manifestation of national independence but also a political gain in reputation and self-esteem. These memberships are of great importance to the well-being and success of the Taiwanese economy. Through its APEC and WTO memberships in particular, Taiwan is firmly integrated into the international economic system. They also serve as a kind of insurance policy against China's diplomatic efforts to isolate Taiwan in international trade.

Taiwan in the World Economy

Despite its relatively small population (23.6 million) and diplomatic marginal position, Taiwan's global economic weight should not be underestimated.

With a gross domestic product (GDP) of US\$752 billion, Taiwan ranked 22nd among the world's economies in 2023. With a per capita income of US\$32,339 in 2023, Taiwan is one of the richest countries in Asia. At 35.8 percent, the manufacturing industry's share of Taiwan's total value added is exceptionally high.¹ Electronic components are by far the country's most important export. Through production and supply chains, Taiwan is deeply embedded in the regional division of labor of "Factory Asia". In terms of domestic value added, exports and imports accounted for 115.6 percent of value added in 2023.²

One area where Taiwan excels in global competition is microelectronics. Taiwan holds a key position in the production of semiconductors, the basic material and technological driver of the digital age. In 2022, Taiwanese companies accounted for 20.8 percent of global sales in chip design, 77.6 percent in chip manufacturing and 53.9 percent in chip packaging and testing.³ Taiwanese companies are world leaders in these areas as well as in wafer manufacturing. In particular, the dominant market position and technological leadership of Taiwan Semiconductor Manufacturing Company (TSMC) in chip manufacturing stands out. The TSMC currently holds around 60 percent of the global market for chip contract manufacturing⁴ and is at the forefront of innovation, having been the first to begin commercial production of 2-nanometre-wide semiconductors. The TSMC's latest generation semiconductors are indispensable for the manufacturing of products such as high-speed computers, cloud servers, 5G communication systems, autonomous driving and artificial intelligence applications. The virtual monopoly of TSMC's technologically advanced semiconductor facilities in Taiwan is of strategic importance not only for global industrial value chains, but also for foreign and security policy. An act of war by China against Taiwan would endanger the global supply of this particularly critical input, as well as disrupting supplies to mainland China. Metaphorically speaking, Taiwan has a "silicon shield."5

Taiwan's Defensive Foreign Trade Policies

Taiwan's deep integration into the international division of labor, the prominent role of Taiwanese firms in international value chains, and the island's openness to imports and direct investment clearly illustrate the need for and importance of an appropriate foreign economic and trade policy for the island. Given the challenge posed by China's claim of sovereignty over its territory, Taiwan's trade policy can only be defensive. For Taiwan, the focus is less on expanding export opportunities and thereby increasing income, employment, and growth. Rather, it is about avoiding, or at least limiting, harmful trade discrimination in the face of China's efforts to isolate Taiwan in a world of growing number of global trade agreements. As the liberalization measures agreed elsewhere apply only to members of the trade agreement, "Made in Taiwan" goods and services are being discriminated against. They are still subject to higher tariffs and non-tariff barriers. In view of the gravitational attraction of the massively profitable (Cross-Strait) Chinese mainland market, the general requirement for Taiwan's foreign trade policy is to work towards diversifying its own sales and investment markets. This is also to be understood as part of the defensive foreign trade policy. There is great concern in Taiwan that if economic dependence on the mainland, and thus political vulnerability to the People's Republic of China (PRC), becomes overwhelming, domestic resistance to China's annexationist efforts could be broken. Therefore, the general objective must be to actively seek closer relations with third countries and to reduce economic dependence (and vulnerability) on the mainland. Beyond these geo-economic motives, Taiwan's trade policy inevitably has a general political component. Every trade agreement with a third country and every membership in a multilateral organization symbolizes the country's sovereignty and thus has a foreign policy value in and of itself.⁶

However, it is not easy for Taiwan to secure trade agreements. Beijing's vehemently championed "one China principle" systematically restricts Taiwan's ability to enter into bilateral trade agreements with third countries, to join a regional trade agreement or an international economic organization. There is little doubt about Beijing's determination to inflict economic or political damage on third countries. Against this background, trade policy agreements

are only possible for Taiwan if Beijing explicitly agrees to them or if the partner(s) are prepared to resist pressure from the PRC. The former applies to Taiwan's memberships in the ADB, APEC and the WTO, as well as to the exceptional economic cooperation agreements that Taiwan has struck with Singapore and New Zealand. Both countries concluded trade agreements with China during Taiwan's Ma Ying-jeou administration (2012-16), when Beijing was much more tolerant of Taipei's efforts to enter into trade agreements with third parties than it is now. This window of opportunity to have trade agreements with third countries with Beijing's blessing was apparently only open for a short time.⁷ The latter applies to Taiwan's free trade agreements (FTAs) with countries that have or have had diplomatic relations with Taiwan (as the Republic of China), among them Panama, Guatemala, Nicaragua, Paraguay, and the Marshall Islands. Far more important for Taiwan, both economically and politically, are the more sectoral trade agreements that it has with the U.S. and Japan. Both countries, while respecting the "one China policy", are willing to withstand China's diplomatic pressure and have always considered it possible in principle to agree on a FTA. The U.S. has had a Trade and Investment Framework Agreement (TIFA) with Taiwan since 1994. The TIFA serves as a mechanism for bilateral dialogue on trade issues and as a framework for specific sectoral agreements. Japan has concluded a number of sectoral agreements with Taiwan, while avoiding direct government contacts. These include agreements on investment, open skies, financial information exchange, fisheries, industry, e-commerce and patent protection.8

Taiwan in International Economic Organizations

While Taiwan's efforts to conclude bilateral and regional trade and investment agreements remain piecemeal, it has been more successful in gaining membership in key international economic organizations, becoming (or remaining) a full member of the ADB, APEC and the WTO. Apparently, China considered membership in these organizations to be so important to the mainland's economic development that Taiwan's parallel membership could be accepted. However, Taiwan had to agree to a name other than "Republic of China" in order to be represented. **ADB:** When the Asian Development Bank (ADB) was established in 1966, Taiwan was a founding member and initially represented the whole of China under the name "Republic of China". In 1986, China joined the ADB as the "People's Republic of China", anxious to gain favorable development loans. Taiwan was, however, able to remain in the development bank as "Taipei, China". At the ADB, Taiwan supports the development of Asian countries through its International Co-operation and Development Fund (ICDF) by providing technical co-operation, lending, investment, and humanitarian aid.

APEC: In 1991, under the name "Chinese Taipei", Taiwan became a member of the Asia-Pacific Economic Cooperation (APEC), an organization that had been deliberately set up only two years earlier by "economies" rather than "states". Taiwan joined APEC in parallel with the PRC and Hong Kong, then a British crown colony. The reason for the approval was that China was also seeking membership at the time, eager to support its own outward-looking economic reforms, and there was a political link between the two applications.⁹ Within APEC, which currently has 21 members, Taiwan has been able to participate in the annual Leaders' Conferences and its many councils, working groups and initiatives.

WTO: Under the name "Separate Custom Territory of Taiwan, Penghu, Kinmen and Matsu", Taiwan joined the WTO on January 1, 2002, exactly one month after the PRC. Taiwan was able to join because WTO membership according to the WTO treaty is not contingent upon statehood. This WTO designation offers Taiwan a politically viable way to enter into bilateral agreements without violating the "one China principle", as Taiwan has done with its free trade agreements with Singapore and New Zealand. In the WTO itself, Taiwan is a full member with all associated rights and obligations. Most importantly, Taiwan enjoys reciprocal, i.e. mutually beneficial, most-favored-nation (MFN) market access in the WTO and in return is bound by the commitments made in import liberalization and tariff setting. An important WTO obligation is the regular Trade Policy Review by the WTO Secretariat. This has already been carried out five times for Taiwan. As a WTO member, Taiwan actively participated as fully as any other country in the negotiations.

of the Doha World Trade Round, which later failed. Taiwan also acceded to several plurilateral WTO agreements: The Agreement on Trade in Civil Aircraft (2002), the Agreement on Government Procurement (2009), the Information Technology Agreement (1996/2015) and the Agreement on Trade Facilitation (2015). Taiwan also does not shy away from using the WTO dispute settlement mechanism when it feels it has been unfairly disadvantaged by import protection. In fact, the seven cases brought by Taiwan against the EU, India, Indonesia, Canada, and the U.S. all ended successfully. On the other hand, no dispute settlement proceedings have yet been initiated against Taiwan, which can be seen as evidence of the island's open trade policy that conforms to the rule of law. By participating as a third country in 138 consultations to date in the context of dispute settlement proceedings, Taiwan is demonstrating a presence on the international stage and building up legal expertise in international trade law.¹⁰

In principle, even China and Taiwan, both members of the WTO, can settle their trade disputes before a neutral international forum in accordance with the rule of law.¹¹ However, neither China nor Taiwan has invoked the WTO dispute settlement procedure against each other, despite the fact that both sides seriously violate WTO norms and obligations in their bilateral economic relations. Moreover, Taiwan is not (yet) a party to the Multi-Party Interim Arbitration Arrangement (MPIA), which was established after the Appellate Body was blocked in 2019.

New applications: Taiwan's membership in the APEC is significant for the island's regional trade policy ambitions. APEC provides a foreign policy framework for realizing the long-held vision of a Free Trade Area of the Asia-Pacific (FTAAP), which is the ultimate goal of all bilateral and multilateral free trade agreements in the region and was repeatedly invoked at APEC summit declarations. Multilateral FTAs, such as the Regional Comprehensive Economic Partnership (RCEP) or the Comprehensive and Progressive Agreement for Trans-Pacific Partnership (CPTPP), have been recognized as the pathways to implementing the visionary FTAAP.¹² For the time being, however, accession to the RCEP is out of the question for Taiwan, as RCEP

member China is unlikely to agree. The chances of joining the CPTPP, however, are better, since the accession clause of the CPTPP allows for the inclusion of Taiwan. Like the WTO, the CPTPP is also open to separate customs territories.¹³ In fact, Taiwan—like China shortly before it—officially submitted an application at the end of September 2021. China will find it difficult to meet the high CPTPP standards, i.e. the benchmarks adopted by the CPTPP Commission in 2019. Unlike China, Taiwan, on the other hand, should be able to meet the CPTPP accession criteria well and quickly, even if the liberalization of agricultural imports is domestically sensitive for Taipei. However, China is exerting political pressure on all CPTPP members to refuse to admit Taiwan. It is therefore conceivable that Taiwan's and China's applications for membership will be politically linked, as was the case with APEC and the WTO. China will probably only be admitted to the CPTPP if Taiwan is also admitted.

Conclusion

Despite its relatively small geographical size, Taiwan is a formidable player in world trade and the global economy, especially in the field of electronic integrated circuits. Due to its technologically leading production facilities and globally dominant market position, the TSMC has strategic relevance not only in supplying global value chains, but also for foreign and security policy. However, Taiwan is also subject to economic extortion and vulnerabilities in the course of its economic integration into mainland industrial production. What is more, in view of the growing number of free trade and investment agreements worldwide, Taiwan's economic policy faces the difficult task of minimizing discrimination against it and keeping up with new trade policy regulations. Although Taiwan has been more diplomatically successful at the foreign trade level than in other areas, given its memberships in the ADB, APEC and WTO, the country's efforts to reach bilateral and regional trade and investment agreements remain piecemeal. Given China's and Taiwan's parallel ambitions to accede to the CPTPP, there is reasonable chances for the Taiwan membership here.

Endnotes

- 1 "Statistical Tables Statistical Database," National Statistics Republic of China (Taiwan), https://eng.stat.gov.tw/ct.asp?xItem=37408&CtNode=5347&mp=5 (accessed January 21, 2024).
- 2 "B-1 Foreign Trade," Ministry of Economic Affairs, Bureau of Foreign Trade (MEA), https:// www.moea.gov.tw/Mns/dos_e/content/ContentLink.aspx?menu_id=6748v (accessed January 21, 2024).
- 3 "Overview on Taiwan Semiconductor Industry (2023 Edition)," Taiwan Semiconductor Industry Association (TSIA), Chutung, Hsinchu (Taiwan), 2023, https://www.tsia.org.tw/EN/ PublOverview?nodeID=60 (accessed January 21, 2024).
- 4 Ibid.
- 5 Craig Addison, Silicon Shield. Taiwan's Protection Against Chinese Attack (Fusion Press, 2001).
- 6 Hanns Günther Hilpert, "Trade and Technology Partner Taiwan," in Hanns Günther Hilpert, Alexandra Sakaki, and Gudrun Wacker (eds), *Dealing with Taiwan*, SWP Research Paper 2022/ RP 09, September 2022, 17-26.
- 7 Ibid.
- 8 Peter C.Y. Chow, "Taiwan in International Economic Relations," *Orbis. A Quarterly Journal of World Affairs* 60 no. 4 (2016): 531-49; Hanns Günther Hilpert, n. 6.
- 9 Ming-chin Monique Chu, "No Need to Beg China? Taiwan's Membership of the Asia-Pacific Economic Cooperation as a Contested State," *The China Quarterly* 225 (2016): 169-189.
- 10 Hanns Günther Hilpert, n. 6; "Dispute Settlement: The Disputes," World Trade Organization (WTO), https://www.wto.org/english/tratop_e/dispu_e/find_dispu_cases_e.htm (accessed January 21, 2024).
- 11 Steve Charnovitz, "Taiwan's WTO Membership and its international implications," *Asian Journal of WTO & International Health Law and Policy* 1, no. 2 (2006): 401-432.
- 12 Peter C.Y. Chow, n. 8.
- 13 Roy Chun Lee, "CPTPP Membership for Taiwan: Rationales, Challenges, and Outlook," in Chun-yi Lee, and Michael Reilly (eds), *China, Taiwan, the UK and the CPTPP. Global Partnership or Regional Stand-off?* (Palgrave Macmillan 2023), 19-45.

Taiwan's Participation and Selfidentity with Regard to International Sports Organizations

Tao Tien Hsiung

Introduction

Taiwan, an island nation located in East Asia, has long grappled with complex geopolitical challenges. This includes its self-identification and participation in international sports organizations. Taiwan's official name in the international community is the Republic of China (ROC), but in the international sports world, its name is Chinese Taipei (TPE). Although not recognized by most countries, Taiwan's strong economy and highly developed science and technology, coupled with its important strategic position, make it impossible for the international community to ignore this important country or marginalize it. The issue stems from the delicate balance of power between Taiwan and the People's Republic of China (PRC), which claims sovereignty over Taiwan. This geopolitical tension has spilled over into the realm of sports, impacting Taiwan's ability to fully engage in the international sporting community.

Many countries or political entities in the world use sports to achieve political goals and demands, and the distribution and ranking of Olympic medals often become a measure of a country's national and economic strength. In recent years, international organizations have become another focus of sports diplomacy. Large sports organizations such as the International Olympic Committee (IOC) and the International Football Association (Fédération Internationale de Football Association, FIFA), in addition to promoting sports development, also play an important role in international relations.¹

Taiwan has a population of just over 23 million, but at the 2020 Tokyo Olympics, Taiwan ranked 22nd on the medal list with a total of 12 medals. This shows that Taiwan's national strength in addition to its economic development are some of the world's foremost. Moreover, due to frequent diplomatic and political obstacles, sports events and international sports organizations have become opportunities for Taiwan to be seen by the international community. Every major sports event unites the Taiwanese people further and further. During international competitions, the Taiwanese people are always able to put aside differences between political parties and factions and unite to cheer for the national team and players. However, in recent years, the issue of Taiwanese identity has also gradually come to the surface. From a past of using "Chinese Taipei Team" to more and more people instead using "Taiwan Team", the Taiwanese people's self-identity has been changing over time. This chapter delves into the intricacies of Taiwan's participation and selfidentification in international sports organizations, exploring the challenges it faces and the strategies it employs to overcome them.

Taiwan's Participation in International Sports Organizations

The roots of Taiwan's sports diplomacy can be traced back to the mid-20th century, following the Chinese Civil War in 1949. The Republic of China, established in mainland China in 1911, was at that time the only legal regime in the world recognized as representing China. It was not only a member of the United Nations (UN), but also one of the five permanent member-states of the UN Security Council. But after the emergence of the Chinese Communist Party (CCP), a civil war broke out in mainland China. After the government of the Republic of China was defeated, it went to the island of Taiwan to continue its regime. The large areas that nominally belonged to the Republic of China were eventually inherited by the new government established by the Chinese Communist Party, and then the People's Republic of China (PRC) was established in 1949 to continue to rule mainland China.

Since the establishment of a new government in China in 1949, there have been disputes between the two Chinas regarding the issue of international

representation. At the time, several countries, led by the Soviet Union, believed that the Taiwan government (ROC) should not represent all of China. If China competed under the name of the Republic of China (ROC), athletes from mainland China would not have been able to participate in a variety of different sporting events. At the 1959 International Olympic Committee (IOC) annual meeting, the Republic of China was expelled from the Olympic family. In the end, although the IOC agreed to the government of Taiwan using the name of the Republic of China Olympic Committee to re-join, it had to add "Formosa" or "Taiwan" to participate in the Olympic Games. Therefore, Taiwan used the name "Formosa" in the 1960 Rome Olympic Games and the 1968 Mexico Olympic Games.²

In 1971, the government of the Republic of China withdrew from the UN as a means of protest because it did not support the United States' proposal to allow the PRC to join. Unexpectedly, with this withdrawal, the PRC not only joined the UN, but also replaced the ROC as a permanent member of the UN Security Council. It also inherited all the legal status of the ROC as the representative of China in the international community. After that, under the one China principle, countries around the world began to establish diplomatic relations with the PRC, causing the ROC to become isolated.

Since the 1970s, the ROC has lost its membership in many international sports organizations. Especially after the Fédération Internationale de Volleyball (FIVB) excluded the Republic of China from its membership in 1974. Taiwan not only lost more of its voice in the international arena, but also domestically in the development of various sports. After the withdrawal from the UN in 1971, the international sports community also gradually recognized the PRC instead. The Federal Republic of Germany, however, which was in the world's liberal camp at the time, allowed the government of Taiwan to compete as the ROC when it hosted the Munich Olympics in 1972. In the 1976 Montreal Olympics, Canada prohibited Taiwan from participating under the name of ROC, and instead only accepted the name "Taiwan." At that time, Taiwan's government considered this an undermining act and therefore refused to

participate.³ It was not until 1981 that Taiwan's government began to face the international situation and realized the importance of sports diplomacy, whereafter it actively reconciled with the International Olympic Committee and signed the "Agreement between the International Olympic Committee, Lausanne and the Chinese Taipei Olympic Committee, Taipei" to establish the Olympic Protocol.⁴

The Olympic Protocol not only ensures that Taiwanese athletes can participate in international sports events, but also provides Taiwan with more space in international sports organizations. In 2022, Taiwan had 177 individuals and 224 seats holding important positions in international (including Asian) sports organizations. Compared with only 166 people and 211 seats in 2021, there were 11 more people and 13 more seats in 2022. Distinguished by region, those holding positions in international sports organizations accounted for 71 seats, corresponding to 31.7 percent of the total amount of seats. There are also 153 individuals holding positions in Asian regional sports organizations, accounting for 68.3 percent.⁵

In addition to the Olympic Protocol being used in all international sports organizations and events, many non-sports-related international organizations, competitions or conferences also follow the Olympic Protocol and allow Taiwan to participate under the name of "Chinese Taipei (TPE)." Although the Olympic Protocol provides a space for Taiwan to survive in the international sports community, it also makes it more difficult for the Republic of China (Taiwan) to speak out in the international community under the name of "Taiwan." Taiwan has also used other names to participate in various international organizations, such as using "the Separate Customs Territory of Taiwan, Penghu, Kinmen and Matsu (TPKM)" to join the WTO or using "Fishing Entity of Taiwan" to participate in various international fisheries organizations. In any case, Taiwan cannot use "Republic of China" to participate in the international sporting community. If the government of the ROC had accepted using "Taiwan" as the name for participation in the 1976 Olympics, perhaps the entire situation would be completely different now. However, this process also parallels changes in the self-identity and consciousness of the Taiwanese people over time.

The Transformation of Taiwan's Consciousness and Self-identity

In recent years, there has been a notable decline of people in Taiwan identifying as Chinese. The Chinese people who fled to Taiwan with the government of the ROC in the early days had extremely deep feelings for the land where they were born and raised. War also separated loved ones from each other. But as times have changed, new generations of Taiwanese people have developed connections and emotions towards the island of Taiwan. With Taiwan's first direct presidential election in 1996, the Taiwanese people began to have the right to determine their own future. In addition, many native Taiwanese people have over the years gradually become the elite of society and their connection with China has gradually faded. Although the ancestors of their grandparents' generation came from mainland China, the vast majority of modern Taiwanese people no longer have Chinese sentiments and are even less likely to identify with and connect with a foreign land.

According to a Pew Research Center survey in 2023, published in 2024, only 3 percent of people in Taiwan consider themselves as primarily Chinese, while 28 percent think of themselves as both Taiwanese and Chinese. The largest share (67 percent) see themselves as primarily Taiwanese with 83 percent of adults under the age of 35 especially likely to identify as solely Taiwanese.⁶ Although few people in Taiwan identify as primarily Chinese, there are still 40 percent of people in Taiwan that show an emotional connection to the mainland, which is likely cultural and not political. This kind of emotional attachment to China is more common among older adults. While 46 percent of Taiwanese people at an age over 35 report an emotional connection with China, only 26 percent of those under 35 say the same.⁷

Despite the decline of a Chinese identity, the government of the PRC keeps using Chinese nationalism and cultural appeal to draw Taiwan closer to the mainland. Furthermore, Beijing has tried very hard to influence elections in Taiwan and make Taiwanese voters choose the party that is closer to Beijing. However, this has backfired by pushing Taiwan further away. The Taiwanese people are searching for an alternative identity to demonstrate their difference to the PRC. In a 2018 referendum, there was a question on the ballot concerning representation in international sports games. The question was "do you agree to the use of "Taiwan" when participating in all international sport competitions, including the upcoming 2020 Tokyo Olympics?" The proposal was rejected by 54.8 percent of voters. This surprising result does not show that Taiwanese people have a strong sense of identification with Chinese Taipei, but instead reflects the Taiwanese people's lack of concern about this issue. Many Taiwanese athletes have also been manipulated by malicious actors to promote false information on the internet, telling the public that insisting on competing under the name "Taiwan" would lead to the total exclusion of Taiwanese athletes from the Olympics and all other sports events, and that the efforts of Taiwanese athletes will be in vain. Ultimately, the 2018 referendum result may also reflect that for the majority, it is most important that Taiwan competes rather than risks exclusion from international sporting events.

Conclusion

Thanks to the efforts of the Taiwanese government in recent years, Taiwan's name has become more and more widely known, and it has become more and more separated from the "Republic of China." Countries around the world are also more able to clearly distinguish the difference between the People's Republic of China and the Republic of China, Taiwan. However, although more and more Taiwanese people self-identify as Taiwanese rather than Chinese, it does not mean that the PRC's suppression of the Taiwanese regime will gradually lessen. On the contrary, after the 2024 presidential election, the Chinese Communist Party's use of force to intimidate Taiwan and its cognitive manipulation are increasing day by day. This includes the 22nd Asian U20 Men's Volleyball Championship in 2024, which was originally going to be held in Taiwan. It was suddenly canceled and instead moved to Indonesia. According to reports in Iran, this was because China intervened and said that if it was held in Taiwan, they would not be able to send a delegation to Taiwan to compete. Therefore, the Asian Volleyball Federation decided to cancel Taiwan's hosting of the event.8

Taiwan's participation and self-identification in international sports organizations remains a contentious issue shaped by geopolitical tensions and diplomatic maneuvering. Despite facing numerous challenges, Taiwan continues to assert its presence in the global sports community and uphold its national identity through sports diplomacy. By leveraging diplomatic channels, engaging in sports exchanges, and advocating for its rights, Taiwan strives to overcome the obstacles posed by the "one China principle" and secure its rightful place in the international sporting arena. As Taiwan forges ahead on its quest for athletic recognition, the world watches closely, recognizing the importance of sports as a vehicle for promoting peace, understanding, and mutual respect among nations.

Endnotes

- Tao-Tien Hsiung, Wei-Lun Chien and Chun-Yi Wang, "A macro analysis of sports, politics and international relations," May 2021, https://www.airitilibrary.com/Article/ Detail/2220380X-202105-202107080009-202107080009-173-186.
- 2 Gerald Chan, "The two-Chinas problem and the Olympic Formula," *Pacific Affairs* 58, no. 3 (Autumn 1985).
- 3 Chinese Taipei Olympic Committee, "Introduction of the "Agreement between the International Olympic Committee, Lausanne and the Chinese Taipei Olympic Committee, Taipei to establish the Olympic Protocol," https://www.tpenoc.net/lausanne/.
- 4 Chin-Fang Kuo, "An analysis of the sports files of the ROC's "ministry of foreign affairs archives" during the cold war," *Quarterly of Chinese Physical Education* 34, no. 1 (March 2020): 57-69, https://doi.org/10.6223/qcpe.202003_34(1).0006.
- 5 Sports Administration, Ministry of Education, Republic of China, Taiwan, "Sports Statistics 2023," 77, https://www.sa.gov.tw/Resource/Ebook/638403082028361858.pdf.
- **6** Pew Research Center, "Two-thirds of adults in Taiwan consider themselves primarily Taiwanese," 12, January 2024, https://www.pewresearch.org/short-reads/2024/01/16/most-people-in-taiwan-see-themselves-as-primarily-taiwanese-few-say-theyre-primarily-chinese/sr_24-01-16_taiwan_1.
- 7 Pew Research Center, "Most people in Taiwan see themselves as primarily Taiwanese; few say they're primarily Chinese," January 16, 2024, https://www.pewresearch.org/shortreads/2024/01/16/most-people-in-taiwan-see-themselves-as-primarily-taiwanese-few-say-theyreprimarily-chinese/.
- 8 SETN News, "U20男排台灣主辦權被取消跟大選結果有關? 排協秘書長這麼說," January 17, 2024, https://www.setn.com/news.aspx?newsid=1414819&fbclid=iwar2nz4pfm 6kbdijj9tfyrhf4mp2ksqzltooijdbeuev-fhgn2jl0v5hfvwe.